



A Meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday October 24, 2019, 6:30 pm, in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, Town Hall, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts

Present were:

Dennis J. Guilfoyle - Chair
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan - Vice Chair
James A. MacDonald 
Sarah E. MacDonald
Dimitria Sullivan

Mr. Guilfoyle called the Meeting to order at 6:34 pm

Pledge of Allegiance

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle

Dedham Citizens – Open Discussion

Russ Poole - 4 Hillside Rd., Dedham

Mr. Poole stated that the truck traffic on Needham Street is still as bad and it was before. Mr. Poole continued his discussion regarding truck traffic in Dedham.

Joseph Norman, National Amusements was present before the Board. Mr. Norman stated that Showcase Cinemas Deluxe is very excited to be the only Movie Theater in New England to host a Star Wars marathon. Mr. Norman added that the event will take place starting on December 18 and running through December 19. Mr. Norman continued, saying that they intend to keep their traditional hours of operation regarding alcohol. Mr. Norman informed the Board that they will use additional security and some Dedham Police Officers to be on site during the additional hours of operation.

Dr. Teehan moved to take an item not on the agenda; seconded by Sara MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.



Dr. Teehan moved approval of the Movie Marathon pending the approval Chief D’Entremont and Chief Spillane; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Bob Loporto – Crane Street, Precinct 5 Town Meeting member. Mr. Loporto stated that he was present on behalf of some neighbors in Precinct 5. Mr. Loporto informed the Board that there is a tunnel from Ashcroft Street to Crane Street, that belongs to the MBTA. Mr. Loporto added that this is where younger kids go to party and they start Fires to stay warm. Mr. Loporto continued, saying that he spoke to some neighbors on Ashcroft and he found out that there are some homeless people living in this tunnel. Mr. Loporto stated that he would like the MBTA to block off those entrances.

Mr. Loporto stated that some of his neighbors went to the old ECEC to use the playground and spent most of their time picking up trash. Mr. Loporto asked the Board if they could get the Police Department to make a couple extra rounds to try to deter young kids from littering and drinking. 

Carley Wilcox, Circuit Road, recently made a request through the Board of Selectmen to have stop signs to Madison Street, making the intersection at Madison, ShireTown and Circuit Road a four-way stop. Ms. Wilcox then explained the complexities of this intersection and is a hazard safety of the students. Ms. Wilcox met with the Director of Engineering, Jason Mammone, and he explained the guidelines for stop signs and ran a study on the intersection in question, which included a one-day pedestrian tally and a one-week speed study on Madison Street. Ms. Wilcox stated Chief is worried that the traffic study doesn’t fully capture the dangers of the intersection.

Ms. Wilcox stated that Chief is working with Joe Flanagan, Director of Public Works, on a signs and lines grant. Ms. Wilcox informed the Board that Chief met with Mr. Flanagan and he’s going to do the crosswalk add more school zone signs, so drivers know to slow down. Ms. Wilcox continued, saying that if they are denied the stop sign then how can we make this intersection safe. Ms. Wilcox asked, in case this doesn’t pass their way to change the guidelines. 

Ms. MacDonald thanked Ms. Wilcox for her hard work on applying for these grant funds. Ms. MacDonald added that Chief spoke with Mr. Flanagan and he is willing to partner with the principal to apply for these lines and signs grant.

Ms. Baker informed all that within the recommendation, although unfortunately the stop signs are not recommended based on the State standards, Jason is recommending some changes that will require a vote of the Board to amend her traffic rules and regulations and we can put that in the appropriate motion format for the next Selectmen’s meeting. Ms. Baker added Mr. Flanagan is fully authorized to proceed and submit the grant with all that in mind.

Dr. Teehan asked why there can’t be a stop sign there, what’s the State regulation that prohibits the stop sign. Mr. Mammone informed the Board that it is outlined in the report provided by Mr. Mammone. Mr. Mammone added that Massachusetts has amendments to the manual and uniform traffic control devices, which states that it must meet certain criteria for a multiway stop to take place. Mr. Mammone explained the criteria;

· If there have been five or more accidents in any 12-month period (only one crash in 10 years)

· minimum volume - 300 cars per hour for any eight hours in the day on the Main Street (Madison) peak hour was 88 Max for one hour for any 24-hour period

· 200 vehicles, pedestrians and bicyclists coming from the minor Street at the same eight hours as the 300 vehicles are going on the major Street. Did not have 200 pickups/drop offs

Mr. Mammone stated that when you put the request up against the criteria, required for multi-stop it didn’t need any of the criteria, so he could not recommend the request to be filled.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Mammone if heading stop signs would improve safety.

Mr. Mammone answered that based on the crash data he doesn’t think it will improve as there has only been one crash in 10 years.

Dr. Teehan stated that he respectfully disagrees with the crash data stating that a stop sign won’t improve the situation and make it safer.

Ms. MacDonald asked what the consequence would be if we did not follow state guidelines.

Mr. Mammone answered that the Town could be potentially exposed with that Chapter 90 Funding for installing regulations where they are not warranted.

Ms. MacDonald named a few projects around Dedham that did not or are not allowing State guidelines. Ms. MacDonald added that Chief is not sure where the guidelines are for us as a Board.

Mr. MacDonald suggested that this be an agenda item, as clearly there needs to be a lot more discussion.

Alix O’Connell – Precinct 1

Ms. O’Connell informed all that registration for Dedham Youth Lacrosse will take place starting November 1. Ms. O’Connell stated that they would like permission to put signs up at 19 different locations from November 1 through December 15, 2019.

Mr. MacDonald moved to take an item not on the agenda; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of placing signs that are within our authority; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes. 

Dedham Youth Commission Re: Turkey Trot

Rob Blaney, Dir. Dedham Youth Commission.

Mr. Blaney stated that the Eighth Annual Family Gratitude Turkey Trot, has partnered with Rivers of Hope. Mr. Blaney added that this event benefits the Youth Commission and the Dedham Food Pantry. Mr. Blaney explained how the money raised will be used. Mr. Blaney continued, saying that to register, residents can go to active.com.

Public Hearing Re: Change of Officers/Directors for Whole Foods Market Group, Inc. d/b/a Whole Foods Market, 300 Legacy Place     

Ian Urquhart – Nutter, McCLennan & Fish

Mr. Urquhart informed the Board that he is seeking a change of Officers and Directors for the Whole Foods location at Legacy Place under their section 15 Package Store Liquor License. Mr. Urquhart went on to explain that this entails just a little bit of housekeeping.

Mr. MacDonald moved to close the Public Hearing; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request from Whole Foods Market Group Inc; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Public Hearing Re: Change of Officers/Directors for Legal Seafoods LLC d/b/a Legal C Bar, 736 Legacy Place

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the change of Officers and Directors for Legal Seafoods; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Update on Transportation/Bus w/ Council on Aging Director Sheila Pransky

[bookmark: _GoBack]Sheila Pransky, Director of the Council on Aging, was present before the Board and gave the following update:

Statistics of Dedham Council on Aging Seniors and Disabled Riders
October 24, 2019
General Information
· One 28 hours per week Bus Driver
· One driver per diem – usually around 15 hours per week.  
· Dispatch is all done through main number of the Senior Center.  

Grocery Stores
	Stop and Shop once per week (4 days per month) 40 – 45 Seniors per month (round trip, 80 – 90 trips per month)
	Star Market once per week (4 days per month) 38 Seniors per month (round trip, 76 trips per month)
Food pantry (two trips per month)
	25 Seniors total per month (round trip, 50 trips per month)
Medical Trips and Errands (primarily Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays) – individuals transported to a variety of destinations, many outside of Dedham.  Trips include destinations as far away as BIDMC – Needham, Norwood Hospital, Faulkner Hospital, Medical Building in West Roxbury/Readville.
	52 Seniors total per month (round trip, 104 trips per month)
Total number of regular trips – approximately 310 per month

· In addition to the regular destinations listed above, we do special trips about twice a month.  These include Walmart, Ocean State Job Lot, Christmas Tree Shop, and always include a stop for lunch, making the trip take most of a day.  Generally, we run a full bus for those trips, with 10 – 12 Seniors.  

Many of our Seniors utilize the bus or van for transportation multiple times per month, so the unduplicated number of Seniors served are fewer than the trips per month. 

	Dedham COA Transportation Statistics*
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	5/1/2019
	6/1/2019
	7/1/2019
	8/1/2019
	9/1/2019
	10/1/2019, as of 10/11/2019

	Food Shopping Trips                    (2 per week)
	132 one-way trips                     (9 grocery dates in May)
	132 one-way trips                     (8 grocery dates in June)
	130 one-way trips                             (9 grocery dates in July)
	136 one-way trips (8 grocery dates in August)
	144                (8 grocery dates in September)
	71                                               (6 grocery dates)

	Food Pantry Trips (2 per month)
	46 trips
	36 trips
	42 trips
	38 trips
	36 trips
	14                                                 (1 Food Pantry date this month)

	Errands and MD Appointments
	102 trips
	76 trips
	80 trips
	60 trips
	94 trips
	58 trips                                        

	Trips (events)
	38 trips
	102 trips
	84 trips
	42 trips
	43 trips
	38 trips

	 
	*Total one-way trips
	 
	 
	 
	 




	Available Transportation Hours at the Dedham Council on Aging
October 22, 2019
	 
	
	
	

	4/15/2017
	28 hours of transportation per week
9:30 am – 2/3 pm
	S. Pransky became Director of COA
	
	
	
	

	12/15/2017
	38 hours of transportation per week (approx.)        9:30am – 2/3pm
	Per Diem Driver (T. Williams) changed to part-time, approx. 10 hours per week added
	Salary paid through State Foundation Grant
	
	
	

	7/30/2019
	47.5 hours of Transportation per week (Approx.)          8:30am – 4pm
	Increased J. Butler’s hours, 9.5 hours added
	Salary paid through COA Municipal Budget
	
	
	

	9/30/2019
	57.5 hours of Transportation per week Approx.) 8:30am – 4pm
	Increased T. Williams’ Hours, (Approx.) 8:30 am – 4pm
	Salary paid through State Foundation Grant
	
	
	

	9/25/2019
	62,5 Hours of Transportation per week (Approx.) 8:30am – 4pm
	Added P. Grant, per diem driver Hours, Approx.) 5 hours per week
	Salary paid through State Foundation Grant
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	




Discussion & Vote w/ Treasurer Jane Lepardo Re: MWRA Sewer Bond

Jane Lepardo - Town Treas./Collector was present before the Board.

Ms. Lepardo stated that the next agenda item involves an MWRA interest free loan for $290,000, to be paid back over the next 10 years. Ms. Lepardo added that the Town is receiving $870,000 in grant funds for total of $1,160,000 for sewer INI work.

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Discussion & Vote Re: Address Change for Residents on Wampatuck Road

Ken Cimeno - Building Commissioner - was present before the Board. Mr. Cimeno stated that they would like to explain to be addressing of properties along Wampatuck Road in conjunction with a new building that has been constructed on the corner of Wampatuck Road and Lowder Street. Mr. Cimeno continued, saying that the original building that was there on Lowder Street, faced Lowder Street and had a Lowder Street address. Mr. Cimino informed all that the new seven-unit building that fronts on Wampatuck Road. Mr. Cimeno added that GIS reassigned addresses for that property and as a result of that it throughout the other addresses because the first address on Wampatuck Road is currently zero Wampatuck. Mr. Cimeno informed all that there was no way to put an address assigned for the new building with a Wampatuck Road address because of the zero that wasn’t already assigned to the property next door. Mr. Cimeno continued, saying that as a result, this had a chain reaction of assigning new addresses to six of the properties.

Chief D’Entremont stated that from the Police perspective the 219 Lowder St. address is maintained there and inevitably could be delays responding to this new structure. 

Chief Spillane stated that he echoes Chief D’Entremont’s statements of concerns as well. Chief Spillane added that when they respond to Lowder Street, coming from Dedham Square, there is a prescribed route and the Firefighters always grab the numbers from the end. Chief Spillane continued, saying that they are looking for numbers, and they should be on the houseit makes it easier if the odds on the left evens are on the right and the numbers stay in order as you progress. Chief Spillane stated that his main concerns are that the response times remain the same or lower than they are currently.

Eman Sayegh, GIS director, was present before the Board. Ms. Sayegh stated regarding the address for that site, it was determined to be giving the Wampatuck address because there are regulations that the Town has adapted back in the days and there’s a State regulation as well for the addressing. Ms. Sayegh continued, saying that there is a State regulation for the addressing. Ms. Sayegh informed all that one of the regulations is a driveway and/or, when it’s a corner parcel as a dwelling or a building that will be built, it has to have the main entrance or the driveway facing the street it will be addressed to. Ms. Sayegh stated that in Wampatuck’s or Lowder’s case, the new proposed building and the driveway are facing from Wampatuck Road. Ms. Sayegh continued, saying that we cannot name any driveway as a street because the State and Town Regulation say that there must be more than one dwelling on that street. Ms. Sayegh concluded by saying that because of all these reasons we had to assign a Wampatuck address at that section of the road which unfortunately does not have any number to be assigned, the first number is zero. Ms. Sayegh explained that they had to give the new building a valid address that Police, Fire and all departments can work with. Ms. Sayegh added that it is applicable and is correct for the regulation. Ms. Sayegh continued, saying that because we did so other addresses have to be changed accordingly in order to keep the sequence.

John DeBlois – 1 Wampatuck Road, informed all that as a parent of a child with special needs and a history of seizure disorders, he has had to enlist emergency services from the Town of Dedham. Mr. DeBlois stated that he and his neighbors strongly disagree with the Town’s  decisions to reassign the address numbers. Mr. DeBlois added that the assigning of address numbers, as originally proposed by the Town in its letter of May 6 to the affected residents are going to require each of the affected residents to notify a long list of critical service providers. Mr. DeBlois listed important providers that the residents of Wampatuck and Lowder Streets rely on Mr. DeBlois continued, saying that this is going to add delays and significant confusion. Mr. DeBlois asked if the development were to have its own name and numbered address, would that not be the most effective outcome for emergency responses, because it is not going to add to the confusion of renumbering five other homes on the street. Mr. DeBlois stated that good governance requires that all of us, taxpayers, elected officials, arrive at a solution that is the participatory, consensus oriented, equitable, inclusive, efficient and effective for all parties. Mr. DeBlois stated that the residents asked that the Selectmen authorize the issuance of a new street name and number to the project on Lowder Street and leave the current address numbers on Wampatuck as they are.  Mr. DeBlois added that there is a precedent for this as they have done this with other developments in the past. Mr. DeBlois thanked the Board for their time.

Diehl Jenkins, 31 Wampatuck Road, was present before the Board. Mr. Jenkins stated that he is been a resident of Dedham for 50 years. Mr. Jenkins added that the Town laid out a few provisions that would support renumbering.

1. Least amount of impact on the Residents of Wampatuck Rd. Mr. Jenkins believes this is not the least amount of inconvenience to the residents of Wampatuck Road. 
2. Provide space between addresses to allow for future development.
3. Address first responders safety concerns. Nearest hydrant to the subject property is 425 feet away - the nearest hydrant on Lowder Street is across the street
4. avoid confusion by assigning new addresses Mr. Jenkins believes that we are adding to the confusion by adding new addresses.
5. New deed would reflect the new addresses, but the description of the land would remain the same.


Mr. Jenkins stated that when you look at these provisions, the easy way to deal with this is to add a new name, like Tiota Circle. Mr. Jenkins added that this could alleviate all this discussion and conclusion where everybody could walk away and say we’ve done a good job, everybody’s happy and we don’t have to aggravate the residents.

Gregory Carlevale - the developer of 219 Lowder St., was present before the Board.

Mr. Carl Carlevale stated that we have heard are rules that prohibit the naming of the new street that he is building the service development. Mr. Carlevale Reginald rules, 7.2, in general the naming of driveways or access roads shall be reserved for complex campus style developments, which have one or more distinct roads which significantly separated. The use of vanity roads used for convenience marketing are strictly prohibited. Mr. Carlevale pointed out that this is the general rule, and we’re asking if there is room in this case to be an exception. Mr. Carlevale added that this is like a prior development which he built where there was a new street created to serve residents. Mr. Carlevale continued, saying that to him it seems like an available compromise that would be very easy to take and make a situation go away.

Dr. Teehan led a discussion regarding the prescribed routes in the importance of knowing which hydrant to go to first.

Dr. Teehan asked for an explanation regarding state regulations are what the consequences might be.

Mr. Cimeno explained what the Town did in similar situations. Mr. Cimeno informed all that in the 90s they reassigned thousands of addresses throughout the Town. Mr. Cimeno added that the Town has had several large developments; 
station 250, which is now Avalon, as well as Jefferson at Dedham. Mr. Cimeno continued, saying that these multiple buildings on these properties to have unique addresses. Mr. Cimeno continued to inform all with examples of what Dedham has done in the past and how it compares to what the Town is trying to do now.

Mr. Cimeno informed all that changing six or seven addresses is the solution to the problem. Mr. Cimeno stated that there is a necessity in doing this the right way.

Mr. MacDonald stated he hasn’t yet driven down to the area under discussion and taken a good look at the properties, the parking situation and to see what the driveways look like.

Gregory Carlevale stated that the driveway is engineered obviously to accommodate the Fire trucks that the Town and delivery vehicles. Gregory Carlevale informed all that at its narrowest point driveway is 18 feet Gregory Carlevale added that underneath the building there are 17 parking spots.

Mr. Jenkins suggested that Mr. MacDonald and the rest of the Board not only drives to the area but not on Mr. Carlevale’s construction door and have him give you a tour of the development.

Dr. Teehan asked the residents of Wampatuck if they were sure that they didn’t just want to renumber and get it right once and for all and have it maybe be a pain in the butt for a year but then it’s right forever.

Mr. DeBlois stated that he believes it will not just be a pain in the butt for a year but for a significant amount of time.


Discussion & Vote Request for Change of Manager from Matt Douglas to Dawn Goldstein for Mormax Corporation d/b/a BJ’s Wholesale Club, 688 Providence Hwy

Dawn Goldstein, Gen. Manager at BJ’s in Dedham was present before the Board. Ms. Goldstein stated that Chief is looking to get the Board’s approval on a Change of Manager.

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. Goldstein if she had been the Manager of Record elsewhere.

Ms. Goldstein answered that Chief was the General Manager at the BJ’s in Weymouth for two or three years and Chief was also Gen. manager at the Plymouth store.

Dr. Teehan asked if there were any incidents at either store. 

Ms. Goldstein answered no and added that Chief has been with BJ’s for a total of 16 years.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the Change of Manager; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Discussion/Update w/ Director of Engineering Jason Mammone & Mike Butler Re: Private Infiltration Removal Policy
	
Robbie Woodberry – a Dedham Middle Schooler, helped Mr. Butler and Mr. Mammone with the project. Dr. Teehan asked Robbie how he helped with this project. Robbie informed the Board that he sat at a desk for two days filling in surveys about what people were complaining about.

Dr. Teehan asked Robbie what the complaints were mostly about.
	
Robbie answered, who should have to pay for the Sewage and the leaking pipes and all the excess groundwater getting purified.

Dr. Teehan presented Robbie with a Certificate of Appreciation for his help with the Private Infiltration Removal Policy.

Mr. Mammone and Mr. Butler gave the following presentation:
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Department of Engineering
Town of Dedham
October 2019

Private Infiltration Removal Policy Update

Sewer Insert #1

•The first sewer insert was a tri-fold pamphlet approved by the Select Board at their February meeting. It was placed into every sewer customer’s 1st quarter bill.
•The insert provided our customers with educational information on I/I and the costs associated in treating these sources of clean water.
•The insert also invited all the customers to attend the April 1st Public Meeting which was an opportunity for the to learn more about the Town’s sewer system, what I/I is and how it enters our system, how it effects their sewer bills and an introduction to a Private Infiltration Removal Policy.
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Personalized Invitations to April Public Meeting

•From our 2018 wet weather sewer inspections, we inspected 113 private sewer laterals of which 62 were confirmed to have infiltration. 

•Those property owners were mailed with a special invitation letter inviting them to the April 1stPublic Meeting.

•The letter informed the property owner that the Town observed infiltration entering our sewer system from their service and invited them to the April 1stmeeting to discuss the development of a Private Infiltration Removal Policy.

[image: ]
April 1st Public Meeting

•This meeting was held at the Dedham Middle School in the auditorium.

•There were over 50 people in attendance.
•The presentation included:

•Education on what I/I is
•Efforts undertaken by the Town since FY2007 to remove I/I from the public sewer system
•Private infiltration data collected during our 2018 wet weather inspections.
•The need to develop a Private Infiltration Removal Policy
•What goes into a creating such a policy and who it will affect
•An interactive segment where those in attendance could provide us initial data
•Steps to be undertaken by the Town following the Public Meeting

April 1st Public Meeting –Interactive Segment

•David Gamble of Gamble Associates created the interactive segment of our public meeting and was at the public meeting to run that segment.
•David’s company was hired by the Town previously to develop the Dedham Square Design Guidelines.
•David and former selectman Mike Butler worked together to develop the questions that were to be presented to those in attendance. Each question was multiple-choice.
•David provided each audience member with a handheld clicker so when the question was asked, they could anonymously use their clicker to choose the answer of their choice.
•Their answers were tabulated and instantly shown to the audience in real-time.
•Those in attendance really enjoyed that segment stating that it made them feel like a part of the presentation and that their answers were 

Wet Weather Inspection Results: 2018 and 2019


	
	2018
	2019
	Total

	# of Wet Weather Inspections
	1600
	1900
	3500

	Results of 2nd Inspection:
	
	
	

	# of Services flagged for 2nd Inspection
	113
	120
	233

	Unable to complete due to obstructions or video issues
	13
	22
	

	No flow observed
	17
	40
	

	Was wastewater flow
	16
	9
	

	Possible sump pump connection
	5
	0
	

	Confirmed Infiltration
	62
	49
	111 (3%)

	Est’d Gals. Per Day of peak infiltration
	140,000
	65,000
	205,000



* Of the 111 accounts, the top 20 are estimated at 142,000 GPD (69%) of peak infiltration.

2019 Wet Weather Inspection Results

•Based upon the data supplied by the MWRA, it costs our sewer customers approximately $0.0044 to transport and treat 1 gallon of infiltration per day which equates the cost to transport and treat 1 gallon of infiltration per day for 1 year to $1.62.

•The 205,000 GPD of private infiltration from the past 2 years of private sewer connection inspections costs the customers about $1.62 x 205,000 GPD = $332,100 in FY 2019 in MWRA assessments. The Town has approximately 8,000 customers, so that is about $42 per customer for the year.

•We have inspected approximately 40% of the Town’s public sewer system over the past two years. If we were to extrapolate that out for the remaining 60% of the private connections, we could possibly have over 250 private sewer services contributing over 400,000 GPD of private infiltration into the Town’s sewer system costing customers about $648,000 in FY2019 or about $81 per customer per year.

2019 Wet Weather Inspections – Infiltration Example

[image: ]                                                    
2019 Wet Weather Inspections – Infiltration Example
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Sewer Insert #2

•Based upon the initial feedback we received at our April 1stmeeting, it was decided to send out a sewer survey to all the Town’s sewer customers. A policy such as this and its potential effects on our customers it was vital to provide them every opportunity to provide us feedback on how the policy should be drafted.

–The sewer survey was sent out with the 2nd quarter sewer bills. The Town sends out over 8,000 bills to our customers each quarter. 
–Customers had the option to fill out and mail back the enclosed sewer survey or go to the Town’s website and fill out the survey electronically.
–An email blast went out to all Town website subscribers that there was an electronic sewer survey that they could participate in. 

–We provided copies of the sewer survey at Collector’s office for those that come to the Town Hall to pay their sewer bills. 

–Copies of the sewer survey were also sent to the Council on Aging to be distributed to our Seniors.

–The sewer survey was also available at the Main Library


· Resident Jan Civian improved the survey design, set it up on-line, suggested it be mailed with the sewer bills, directed students doing data entry of paper surveys and produced final summary of the results. The Youth Commission recruited the students to help over the summer.

Sewer Infiltration Survey Results

•1,330 responses received: 
–773 on-line (58%)
–557 on paper (42%)

•Nearly 400 people provided comments which filled 42 pages

•Thanks for asking, instead of just doing!
•Would like to be kept informed of the results of the survey, as well as any changes to the way this issue is handled currently.
•I support this process.

1,330 responses received: 
–773 on-line (58%)
–557 on paper (42%)
•Nearly 400 people provided comments which filled 42 pages

Thanks for asking, instead of just doing!
•Would like to be kept informed of the results of the survey, as well as any changes to the way this issue is handled currently.
•I support this process.
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Survey: Who Should Pay?

In your opinion, who should be responsible for the cost of repairs to sewer pipes on private property?

61% - 100% Sewer Enterprise Fund

31% - Shared

8% - 100% Property Owner

The fund should pay for all costs, that's why we have it!
•I believe it is the Town's responsibility and should be shared by all through the sewer bill.
•How on earth are property owners who are fixed income retirees going to come up with sewer excavation costs? Taxes and Sewer bills have been going up. The senior population in this Town is significant. Paying thousands of dollars for sewer excavation will hurt us.
•Our taxes are extremely high and are supposed to cover municipal issues.  The sewer line is a municipal issue.

Assuming the Property Owner is Responsible for 100% of the Cost


	How long should they be given to complete the repair?
	6 Months

1 Year

2 Year’s
	8%

23%

69%

	If the owner does not begin repairs within the required time frame, should the Town impose a financial penalty?
	Yes

No
	38%

62%

	Should the Town offer to provide a list of pre-qualified contractors?
	Yes

No
	96%

4%

	Should the Town offer a low interest loan from the Sewer Enterprise Fund?
	Yes

No 
	95%

5%



Assuming the costs are shared between the Town and the property owner…

	What options should an owner have 
for paying their share?


	Lump sum paid upon completion

Low interest loan from sewer enterprise fund be paid over time

Both
	4%

21%


75%

	If the owner does not begin repairs within the required time frame, should the Town impose a financial penalty?
	Less than 50%

shared equally (50%/50%)

more than 50%
a fixed amount regardless of the cost of repair (E. G., $2500)
	5%

45%

43%
7%

	Should the Town offer to provide a list of pre-qualified contractors?
	Six months

one year

two years
	10%

27%

63%



DRAFT –Private Infiltration Removal Policy	

•Currently working on the draft policy with Town Counsel & Weston & Sampson. Based upon the results of the survey, we propose to utilize the Sewer Enterprise Fund to pay for the removal of private infiltration.
 
•The removal of private infiltration will be addressed as part of our ongoing Sewer Rehabilitation Contracts. When identified, these private sources will be added to our current backlog of public sources and will be removed based upon a cost-benefit analysis. This is similar to how we handle private roads that get accepted as public ways. 

	•What are the sections contained within the draft policy:

	•Statement of Authority and Purpose
	•Definitions
	•Private Infiltration Removal Regulations
· Enforcement
	•Severability

DRAFT –Private Infiltration Removal Policy

•Taking a closer look into the Draft Private Infiltration Removal Regulations:

–Step 1 –Identification of Private Infiltration Sources
•Describes how the Town will perform inspections on the private services and who gets inspected.

•Informs the property owner that they will not be assessed a fee in connection with the inspection.

Who reviews and determines if a particular private service has infiltration entering the Town’s sewer system.

Let’s property owner request review of the video inspection.

DRAFT – Private Infiltration Removal Policy
Step 2 –Notification of Infiltration Source

If a private service is determined to have infiltration, the Town will send a notice to the property owner describing the source of infiltration and what method(s) would be required to remove it.

The notice will contain a Consent Form which will need to be signed and returned to the Town within 60 days. Failure to do so would result in a $25 late fee being assessed onto their quarterly sewer bill until it is executed and returned.

Property owners that do not return the Consent Form within the original 60 days will be sent a second notice, providing an additional 30 days to return the Consent Form. Failure to return the Consent Form within 90 days would be required to remove the source of infiltration at their own expense.

DRAFT – Private Infiltration Removal Policy

Step 3 –Removal of Infiltration Source



Upon receipt of a signed Consent Form, the Town will work with the property owner to schedule a time to remove the private source of infiltration at no cost to the property owner. The removal of these sources shall be accomplished by one or a combination of rehab methods such as, open cut spot repair, complete replacement of the service or lining. 

The Town will provide the property owner a 1-year warranty upon completion of the rehab method. After 1-year, the property owner will resume ownership of the entire service extending from the house up to and including its connection 
with the Town’s public sewer system.

Next Steps

Place the results of the sewer survey into the 3rd quarter sewer bills (beginning of November) and publish them on the Town’s website.

•Conduct a focus group in December to fine tune the portions of the policy that directly affect the property owners (i.e., late fee amounts, time frame to return Consent Form prior to being assessed a late fee, best way to handle the property owner that ignores all attempts to address their source of infiltration, improved way(s) to notify private property owners).

Take the information collected from the focus group and conduct another review and final revision of the Draft Private Infiltration Removal Policy.
•Present the latest revision of the Draft policy to the Select Board for your support.
•If supported by the Select Board, have you determine if the policy should be approved by the Town Manager acting as the Town’s Sewer Commissioner.

Mr. MacDonald moved to honor the request for insert number 3; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Ames Update

· Mr. Goodwin and Ms. Baker continue to meet with the executive team
· contractor reports that the building is still on schedule
· substantial completion will be sometime in November
· furniture delivery sometime in the middle of December
· hopefully move in first part of the new year

Town Manager’s Report

· Ames school continues to be a big time item
· there are number of open positions within the Town
· Mr. Goodwin met with the Planning Board as well as Dore and Whittier and Jim Sullivan from the BPCC regarding the combined Safety Building
· the Finance and Warrant Committee will be finishing up their hearings next Tuesday and will be deliberating and voting next Tuesday as well

Action by BOS

Request extension of Event Time

Ms. Baker stated that the Board recently approved a request for the Zombie Crawl in Dedham Square with hours of 6:30 PM to 8:30 PM, to close the square. Ms. Baker added that Executive Director of Dedham Sq., Circle, Amy Haelsen has sent in an updated request for the hours to be 6:30 PM to 9:30 PM. 

Ms. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
Billiard’s Table Request

Mr. MacDonald moved to take an item not on the agenda; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Request from the VFW Post to locate a pool table in their lounge area.

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

1-Day Liquor Licenses

Church of Saint John of Damacus
Nov. 1st, 2nd, 3rd – Annual Church Bazaar 
Nov.16th - for an event at the church

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Dedham Civic Pride
7th Annual Beer and Wine Tasting
Endicott Estate
Friday, November 1, 6:30 PM to 9:30 PM

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ursuline Academy
Annual Fundraiser
11-16-19 - 5:30 PM to 10 PM

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Open Studios

MBACC
Winter market and open Studios
December 7 and 8, 11 AM to 5 PM
Requesting use of the former St. Mary’s parking lot on High Street
also requesting several sign locations, which Ms. Baker will review with the MBACC

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker reminded the Board that the residents of Lincoln Street had requested a Block Party, which the Board approved. They came back to Ms. Baker with a request for permission to close Lincoln Street on Halloween from 5 PM to 8 PM. Ms. Baker reached out to Chief Spillane and Chief D’Entremont and they are not inclined to support the request for a number of reasons, the least of which is an additional traffic hazard.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to deny the request; seconded by Ms. Sullivan. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Minuets

8-15-19
8-29-19
9-5-19

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Ms. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


Old/New Business

Ms. MacDonald - received a letter from Verizon about opening their Cable Television License Renewal Contract and confirmed that it is the Boards responsibility to task the Cable Advisory Committee to start that conversation.

Residents on Woodleigh Road seeking relief under the new nuisance bylaw for a property that has not been taking care of. 

Recently there were liquor compliance checks and only two locations failed.

Ms. MacDonald moved to call for violation hearings for Hilton at Dedham Place and Whole Foods; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote: Ms. MacDonald, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Ms. Sullivan, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes. 

Board recently voted to support the lease of the former the ECEC to the Blue Hills Adult Education Program. There are hosting an Open House on November 13, from 5:30 PM to 7:30 PM.

Dr. Teehan - study of Fox Meadow Road, need an update. Ms. Baker informed all that the stop sign is done and is being advertised, as required, and will be installed once all the crosswalks are painted.


Ms. Sullivan - is someone scheduled to come in to speak about the detours around Dedham. 

Ms. Baker has that scheduled for an upcoming meeting.

Dr. Teehan - asked Mr. Goodwin to keep everyone apprised of what is happening regarding the MBTA and the East St., Bridge.

Mr. MacDonald - received an email on the Open Space and Recreation Committee stating that Stephanie Radner would not be stepping down. Suggest having a calendar to see when the Board would like to have people come in.  

New By-Law concerning the properties that can be categorized a nuisance. At a future meeting, provide an update on the current list of Abandoned Housing Initiatives properties in Dedham. Have Ken Cimeno, Building Commissioner and Jane Lepardo, Treasurer/Collector review the current list of abandoned properties to see whether we need to move to the next step. 

Would like to have a parking space designated for a Veteran in the new Town hall parking lot.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked for a motion to adjourn and stated that the Board will exit Executive Session only to adjourn.


Ms. MacDonald moved that the Board enter Executive Session per exemption 3 (Potential Litigation/Ames); seconded by Ms. Sullivan. 

Roll call: 	Ms. Sullivan	- yes
	Dr. Teehan – yes
	Mr. MacDonald – yes
	Ms. MacDonald – yes
	Mr. Guilfoyle - yes


The meeting was adjourned at 8:49 pm.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday November 7, 2019. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on October 24, 2019, which minutes were approved on March 5, 2020.
						                                                                                                                                        																																	__________________________
							Dennis Guilfoyle. – Chairman
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